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Central TB Clinic Moves to Rehabilitation Hospital 

Following their move to new spacious quarters at the Manitoba 
Rehabilitation Hospital on January 3, patients at the Central Tuber­
culosis Clinic are now settled in bright, comfortable rooms, finished 
in pastel colors and completely outfitted with new, modem furnish ­
ings. Pictured left in one of the 26 two-bed wards (there are 12 one-

ACT Clubs in Winnipeg, Brandon 
Present Cheques, Open New Ward 

, A cheque, totalling $5,174.50, was presented to the Sana­
torium Board of Manitoba this month by the Associated Cana­
dian Travellers, Winnipeg Club. The presentation took place 
at a luncheon meeting of the club held at the Assiniboine 
Hotel on Saturday, January 6. 

The cheque was presented by Morris Kane and accepted on 
behalf of the Sanatorium 
Board by H. T. Decatur, a 
member of the Winnipeg 
A.C.T. as well as of the Board. 

The money was raised by 
the club through various pro­
jects throughout the year, and 
it will be used towards the 
club's $100,000 pledge to pur­
chase special equipment for 
the new Manitoba Rehabili­
tation Hospital. To date, the 
A.C.T. has contributed a total 
of $15,699.50 towards this 
project. 

The guest speaker at the 
1t1ncheon meeting was T. A. 

r : unnings, executive direc-
>f the Sanatorium Board, 

·- 1 spoke about the develop-
1nents at the Rehabilitation 
Hospital_ 

He announced that the Cen­
tral Tuberculosis Clinic wing 
at the hospital had been occu­
pied on January 3, and that 

the Board expected to occupy 
the balance of the hospital 
around the middle of April 
of this year. 

Winnipeg Auxiliary 
The Sanatorium Board re­

ceived • another pleasant gift 
when the Ladies Auxiliary of 
the Associated Canadian Tra­
vellers ( Winnipeg Club) pre­
sented a cheque for $1,206.60 
at their 16th anniversary 
meeting held at Moore's Res­
taurant, on January 3. 

The money will be used to 
provide furniture in a two­
bed ward in the Central Tu­
berculosis Clinic. 

The cheque was presented 
on behalf of the Ladies' Aux­
iliary by Mrs. Bruce Ingram, 
outgoing president. T. A. J. 
Cunnings, executive director 
of the Sanatorium Board, ac­
cepted the cheque and ex-

bed rooms) are CTC patients Mrs. Frances Horning (left) and Mrs. 
~ylvia Young, both of Winnipeg, and Miss Ruth Reid, licensed prac­
tical nurse. At right, Miss Josephine Helfrick, also of Winnipeg 
happly settles into her new quarters. ' 

(Winnipeg Free Press Photo, left, by Bill Rose.) 

pressed the Board's apprecia­
tion. He pointed out that vol­
untary assistance of this kind 
is essential in the establish­
ment of new hospital facili­
ties. 

In addition to their Central 
Tuberculosis Clinic project, 
the Ladies Auxiliary also 
•sends money and gifts to 
eight needy patients at Mani­
toba Sanatorium five times a 
year and provides $50 annual­
ly for the patient's library. 

Dr. A. H. Povah, chief of 
medical services, cut the rib­
bon following an address by 
Mrs. M. R. Gunness, club pre­
sident. Also taking part in the 
ceremony was Business Mana­
ger C. C. Christianson, Super­
intendent of Nurses Mrs. I. A. 
Cruikshank, and Mrs. W. G. 
Earley, a member of the aux­
iliary who presented the scis­
sors to Dr. Povah following 
the opening. 

(Continued on page 2) 

It was a happy New Year 
• beginning for the patients 

and staff members of the Cen­
tral Tuberculosis Clinic, who 
on January 3 were moved to 
beautiful, new quarters at the 
Manitoba Rehabilitation Hos-
pital. 

The new clinic now occu­
pies a four-floor wing of the 
Rehabilitation Hospital, which 
is situated in the Manitoba 
Medical Centre area of Win­
nipeg in a block bounded by 
Sherbrook, Bannatyne, Olivia 
and McDermot streets. 

The Central Tuberculosis 
Clinic, located in the north 
section of the hospital, is a 
self-contained unit and has ac­
commodation for 64 inpatients 
as well as outoatient ser­
vices. It maintains its own 
nursing staff and has a separ­
ate food tray service for the 
patients. 

Coinciding with the move 
of patients and members of 
the nursing, medical, labora­
tory and x-ray departments, 
was the transfer of several 
offices from the Sanatorium 
Board's headquarters in St. 
James. These include the 
Board's surveys offices, the 
Central Tuberculosis Registry 
and the office of the Sanator­
ium Board's medical director. 

These offices will occupy 
part of the ground floor of 
the clinic, along with the x­

(Continued on page 3) The women also assist the 
Sanatorium Board in their 
tuberculin and X-ray surveys, 
and serve as voluntary work­
ers during the Christmas Seal 
Campaign. 

Address all communicatic>M to: 

Brandon Auxiliary 
The Ladies' Auxiliary to 

the Associated Canadian Tra­
vellers, Brandon Club, have 
also given splendid support 
to our Assiniboine Hospital in 
Brandon. Their latest activity 
was the official opening of a 
newly furnished A.C.T. Lad­
ies Auxiliary Ward at the 
hospital on January 9. 

The beautiful furnishings 
include a motorized high-low 
bed, the first of its kind in the 
hospital. 

THE EDITOR, SBM NEWS BULLETIN, 
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SBM Welcomes New Senior Members 
The beginning of this year saw the appointment of four 

senior members to the Sanatorium Board staff. A hearty wel­
come is extended to Kenneth John Rowswell, purchasing agent 
for the Sanatorium Board, to Miss Edith G. Coull, director of 
nursing at the ManHoba Rehabilitation Hospital and the Cen­
tral Tuberculosis Clinic, and to Miss Joan Kathleen Edwards 
and Mrs. Joy Huston, chief 
physiotherapist and chief oc­
cupational therapist respect­
ively at the Rehabilitation 
Hospital. 

K. J. Rowswell 
Mr. Rowswell, who for many 

years was associated with 
Great West Saddlery Com­
pany Ltd ., has been appointed 
to the general Sanatorium 
Board staff, and will have 
charge of all the purchasing 
for the Board. 

He was born in Elgin, On­
tario, and was raised and 
and educated in Edmonton. 
He attended Normal School 
in Edmonton and for some 
y e a r s taught school in 
remote districts in Northeast­
ern Alberta. 

He joined Great West Sad­
dlery in 1930, and for the 
next few years worked out of 
Edmonton, Regina and Win­
nipeg. Transferred perman­
ently to Winnipeg in 1933, he 
became a buyer for that com­
pany in 1945 and as such trav­
elled extensively throughout 
Canada and the United States. 

When the firm ceased to 
function in 1960, he joined 
the Winnipeg real estate firm 
of Black and Armstrong. 

Mr. Rowswell is married 
and he and his wife, Ida 
Madoline, have two sons: 
Malcolm, an engineering grad­
uate from the University of 
North Dakota, and Graeme, 
now in his second year of 
business administration at the 
U. of N.D. 

Mr. Rowswell is an active 
member of the Norwood Com­
munity Club and is a past 
master of Norwood Masonic 
Lodge, 119. An outdoor sports 
enthusiast, he coached the 
Norwood baseball, hockey and 
lacrosse teams for many 
years, and for some time was 
an executive member of the 
Grain Exchange Curling Club. 

Miss E. G. Coull 
Miss Coull, who on January 

15 took over her duties as 

director of nursing of both 
the Manitoba Rehabilitation 
Ho:;pital and the Central Tub­
erculosis Clinic, has held a 
number of nursing supervis­
ory positions in various parts 
of the country. For the past 
five years she has been direc­
tor of nursing at Moose Fac­
tory Indian Hospital in North­
ern Ontario. 

She was born and raised in 
New Carlisle, Quebec, and af­
ter graduating from high 
school took a year's business 

training in Campbellton, New 
Brunswick. She then entered 
the School of Nursing at Jeff­
ery Hale's Hospital in Quebec 
City and for some years fol­
lowing graduation held sev­
eral supervisory positions in 
Toronto and Montreal hos­
pitals. 

She was later appointed 
supervisor of nursing at St. 
Peter's Hospital in Hamilton, 
and in 1953 she became direc­
tor of nursing at Wadena Gen­
eral Hospital in Saskatch­
ewan, a position she held for 
two years until her appoint­
ment to the Moose Factory 
hospital. 

In 1960 she interrupted her 
duties for a year's study in 
nursing education at the Uni­
versity of Ottawa. 

Miss J. K. Edwards 
Miss Edwards, who under 

medical direction will super­
vise all physiotherapy treat­
ment at the Manitoba Reha­
bilitation Hospital, comes to 
us from St. Boniface Hospital. 

She was born in Lancashire, 
England, and received her 
early education in Surrey. She 
took her three-year physio­
therapy training at St. Thom­
as' Hospital in London, Eng­
land, graduating in 1949. 

After a brief stint as physio­
therapist at St. Thomas' Hos­
pital, Miss Edwards became 
assistant physiotherapist at 
Haslemere Hospital in Surrey. 
In 1951 she came to Canada 
to assume a position as assist-

).. 

ant physiotherapist at Sunny­
brook Hospital in Toronto. 

In 1954 Miss Edwards re­
turned to England, where for 
the next five years she was in 
charge of the general physio­
therapy department at Kid­
derminster Hospital in Wor­
cestershire. 

Returning to Canada in 
1959 she worked for a short 
time with the Canadian Arth­
ritis and Rheumatism Society 
in Winnipeg, then became 
head of the physiotherapy de­
partment at St. Boniface Hos­
pital, a position she held until 
her appointment to the staff 
of the new rehabilitation hos­
pital. 

Mrs. Joy Huston 
Mrs. Huston ( whose Profile 

appeared in the October, 
1961, issue of the News Bulle­
tin ), arrived in Canada last 
month and soon after began 
her duties as chief occupa­
tional therapist at the Mani­
toba Rehabilitation Hospital. 

To reiterate briefly, she 
was born of Irish missionary 
parents in Manchuria, and 
was educated at Chefoo, 
China, and in Belfast, North­
ern Ireland. 

She holds a domestic science 
degree from the Edinburgh 
College. and during the war 
was an officer in the Women's 
Auxiliary Air Force. 

In 1949 she graduated from 
the three-year occupational 
therapy course at Merton 

Rise School in London, Eng­
land, and for the past two 
years has been examiner in 
Administration and Resettle­
ment for the Association of 
Occupational Therapists in 
London. 
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Many New Members are A ppointed 
To CTC and Rehab. Hospital Staffs 

With the opening of the 
n e w Central Tuberculosis 
Clinic at the Manitoba Reha­
bilitation Hospital this month, 
many people have been ap­
pointed to the Sanatorium 
Board staff, and a number of 
others, particularly in the 
nursing department, have re­
ceived promotions. 

CTC Nursing Staff 
Mrs. P. M. Torgerson, who 

has been associated with the 
Central Tuberculosis Clinic 
for a number of years, has 
been appointed day super­
visor in the CTC nursing de­
partment. Mrs. Marion L. Mc­
Rae is evening supervisor and 
Mrs. Isabella Findlay, night 
supervisor. 

Mrs. Theresa Faso has been 
named head nurse of the 
second floor and Miss Erna 
Klassen assumes the post of 
head nurse on the third floor. 
Mrs. Eileen Ethier has joined 
the staff as head nurse on the 
fourth floor. 

New general staff nurses 
include Mrs. Anna M. Woods, 
Mrs. Catherine Mallick ( trans­
ferred from Manitoba Sana­
torium), Miss Anne Weeks 
and Mr3. Edna L. Cartwright. 

N e w Licensed Practical 
Nurses at the Clinic are Peter 
Hecker, Mrs. Elly Heber, and 
Mrs. M. Teran. 

Joining the Nurses' Assist­
ants staff are Mrs. Margit 
Dienes, Mrs. Maria Popkie­
wicz Mrs. Gladys Coghill, 
Mrs.' Juliette Pauwels, Miss 
Joyce Carter, Mrs. Lillian 
Bondeson, Mrs. A. W. Hjorth, 
Miss Sarah Laubmann and 
Mrs. Christine Delogu. 

Rehabilitation Hospital 
Among the new staff mem­

bers at the Manitoba Rehabili­
tation Hospital is William 0. 
Duncan Evans who this month 
assumed his duties as the hos­
pital's plant superintendent. 
Mr. Evans holds his second 
and third class stationary en­
gineer's papers and was for­
merly employed with Manito­
ba Hydro. He was also a mem­
ber of the staff at Manitoba 
Sanatorium during 1956 and 
1957. 

Gerrit Hoogbruin has been 
appointed the chef for the Re-

habilitation Hospital. A nat 
of Holland, he was forme 
chef de nuit at the Visco1 
Gort Hotel and at the Airp 
Hotel. 

Assistant relief cooks . 
Nelson Gordon Bonner , 
Steve Sauchan. Hillechie1 
Byholt and Giuseppe Scli1 
have also been appointed 
the kitchen staff. 

Other Rehabilitation Hm 
tal staff appointments inclt 
George Sterzuk who will h: 
charge of lhe hospital store 

A.C .. T. GROUPS 
(Continued from page 1: 

In her address, Mrs. G 
ness expressed appreciat 
on behalf of the auxiliary 
having had the opportunity 
furnish the ward. 

"We hope that the furni 
ings will contribute in so 
small measure to the comf 
of those who must spend ti 
in hospital," she said. 

"The Ladies Auxiliary I 
enjoyed a most pleasant 
sociation with the hospital 
the past, and we are look 
forward to continued effo 
on behalf of the patients 
Assiniboine's new venture 
an extended treatment h 
pital." 

The members of the Au: 
iary committee who were 
sponsible for purchasing 1 
furnishings were Mrs. Earl 
Mrs. J. E. Windsor and :M 
J. A. Dunlop. 

On the day following • 
ceremony, several memberi 
the Ladies Auxiliary appe 
ed on CKX-TV to discuss th 
activities at Assiniboine ll 
pital. Appearing on the 
minute p r o g,r a m entit 
"Two for Tea", were N 
Gunness, Mrs. Earley ~ 
Mrs. Dunlop. Mrs. W. D. 1-
gason, a member of the au 
iary, conducted the in1 
views. 

Apart from the furnish 
of the new ward, the won 
also discussed the library i 
vice which the club has i; 
vided to patients at Ass 
boine Hospital for the r: 
two years. 

Contributions to 1961 Seal Campaign 
Are Still Welcomed by San. Board 

Christmas Seal contribu­
tions, still coming in steadily 
to the Sanatorium Board's 
head offices, show a two per­
cent increase over the returns 
received at this time last year. 

The Christmas Seal cam­
paign, which was opened last 
November, will officially close 
on February 28, and at that 
time a full report will be 
made on the final contribu­
tions. 

The Chairman of the Sana­
torium Board, J. W. Speirs, 
expressed appreciation to the 

people of Manitoba for tt 
continuing support of 
anti-tuberculosis camp a ii 
The contributions are u 
solely for a year-round I 
gram of tuberculosis prev 
tion in all parts of the p1 
ince, including the city 
Winnipeg. This includes c, 
munity tuberculin and X­
surveys, school surveys, inc 
trial surveys, free TB clin 
a comprehensive rehabil 
tion program for tubercul, 
patients, and health ed1 
tion. 
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Christmas at Our SBM Hospitals 
Once again it was Christ­

mas time, that most wonder­
ful of holiday s e a s o n s, 
when people the world over 
~ entarily forget t h e i r 

1.... .., and problems to join 
with others in celebrating the 
birth of Christ. 1t is a time 
for renewing acquaintances 
and for family gatherings, for 
singing Christmas carols and 
lighting the Christmas tree. 
It is a time for menymaking 
and going to church. 

For many of the approxi­
mately 600 patients in Sana­
torium Board institutions, 
Christmas was spent at home, 
making it an especially happy 
holiday for them. Others who 
remained in hospital made the 
best of the situation and, with 
the help of staff members and 
friends of the hospital, they, 
too, had many moments of 
fun and festivity. 

We h a v e two reports 
r,.r C:hristmas activities in two 

-c ir institutions - which 
art related here. 

Christmas at Assinihoine 

The Christmas trees decor­
ating the wards throughout 
the hospital sported a "new 
look" this year, thanks to the 
Associated Canadian Travel­
ler., of Brandon, who donated 
$122.5\l for new decorations. 
The boys from the Rehabili­
tation Unit again helped with 
the decorating this year, and 
the hospital dining room, the 
reception area, physiotherapy 
unit and patients' lounge took 
on a beautiful, holiday at­
mosphere. 

Many groups from Brandon 
and district joined in spread­
ing happiness and cheer to the 
PT ·..,nts. Among the choral 

)S who visited Assini­
b.,111e were the Teachers 
Training College Choir, the 
Crocus Hi-Y Club, St. Paul's 
Brownie Pack and the First 
Presbyterian Young Peoples 
Group. 

The Brandon I.O.D.E., who 
have "adopted" 15 multiple 
sclerosis patients, shopped for 
them, helped to wrap gifts 
and addressed and mailed 
their Christmas cards. On 
December 23, they delivered 
gifts to these patients and 
helped greatly to make their 
Christmas a happy one. 

The Ladies Auxiliary of 
the Associated Canadian Tra­
vellers, Brandon Club, also 
called at the hospital on Dec­
ember 23 and presented gifts 
to the 14 remaining Indian 
.9-rid Eskimo patients. 

1 Sunday, December 24, 
the Salvation Army Band 
played and sang for the pa­
tients and distributed a pres­
ent to each one, and finally, 
on Christmas Eve, Santa Claus 
paid a viist and left a gift for 
each child. 

Staff Celebrations 

Christmas festivities for the 
staff members began on Dec­
ember 14 when they and their 
guests gathered at Columbia 
Hall for an evening of danc­
ing and merrymaking. 

Following a carol sing song, 
and games, the orchestra from 
the Brandon Hospital for 
Mental Diseases provided live­
ly music. Mrs. E. J. Denbow 
and H. J. Kane, assisted by 
Mrs. J. V. Blencowe, Mrs. L. 
Fisher and Mrs. M. B. ffiady, 
l:ad charge of the program 
and served a delicious supper 
at midnight. Dr. W. Shahariw 
welcomed the guests. 

The staff lounge was also 
the scene of several parties 
over the holiday season. 
Among these was a party for 
members of the Ladies Auxil­
iary of the A.C.T. on Decem­
ber 5, a Night Staff party on 
December 11, an Evening 
Staff party on December 18 
and, finally, a party for mem­
bers of the Housekeeping, 
Linen Room, Physiotherapy 
and Occupational Therapy 
Departments on December 22. 

A Gift for Chickie 

Of particular i n t e r e s t 
among holiday happenings at 
Assiniboine Hospital was the 
story that evolved around one 
of the small Eskimo patients, 
Kushlakoukah or "Chickie" as 
the staff call her. 

She wrote a letter to Santa 
Claus asking for a record 
player and enclosing with it 
a p i c tu r e torn out of 
the catalogue of the one she 
wanted. The letter was turn­
ed over to the nursing staff 
and was eventually posted in 
the staff dining room, along 
with a donation box. Two days 
later there was enough money 
to buy the machine, and a 
happy staff were able to fulfill 
a l ittle girl's wishes and deep­
en her faith in Santa. 

Manitoba Sanatorium 

The patients and staff at 
Manitoba Sanatorium again 
enjoyed a fun-packed Christ­
mas, which over the years has 
become a famous part of that 
hospital's life. 

The celebrations, however, 
started a day earlier this past 
year when on the evening of 
December 23 Santa Claus 
( played by_ Henry Young) 
made his rounds of the sana­
torium wards, accompanied 
by Mrs. Santa Claus, two 
Christmas fairies, and a group 
of carollers. The sanatorium 
orchestra, composed of both 
patients and staff members, 
also provided entertainment. 
Later, the children from the 
outside buildings gathered in 
the Main Building Assembly 
Hall, where Santa presented 
each of them with a gift. 

On Christmas morning, Dr. 
A. L. Paine, medical superin­
tendent, led members of the 
medical and teaching staff on 
a tour of the hospital, convey­
ing greetings and good wishes 
to the patients and other staff. 

Later that day, more than 
200 people gathered in the 
dining hall for a sumptuous 
Christmas dinner. The hall 
was decorated with festoons 
of cedar, gathered last Octo­
ber from the neighboring 
hills. 

The dinner was followed by 
a picture show in the Assem­
bly Hall for patients, staff and 
guests. 

Another highlight of the 
Christmas activities was the 
annual Christmas concert. 
The program included an ad­
dress by Dr. Paine, who out­
lined the progress of tuber­
culosis treatment during the 
year, a Christmas pageant per­
formed by the Indian and 
Eskimo patients, an "Angel 
Choir", made up of members 
of the nursing staff, and sel­
ections by the sanatorium or­
chestra. 

Other numbers included 
Christmas songs sung by the 
little children, a duet by Mrs. 
Lois Gilmore and Miss Gladys 
Wheatley, two songs by David 
Fldt, and a skit entitled "It 
Could Happen to You", by 
members of the staff. 

Between the numbers Dr. 
Paine read messages of en­
couragement from the ex­
patients to the present pa­
tients. 

Children at NioeUe 
Receive Special Treat 

The last days before Christ­
mas were filled with good will 
and excitement for members 
of the Sanatorium Board's 
head offices, who sacrificed 
their lunch hours to wrap 
three large cartons of gifts 
for 47 children at Manitoba 
Sanatorium. 

The money for the gifts, 
purchased by the Rehabilita­
tion Department, was contri­
buted by the Zonta Club of 
Winnipeg ( w h o donated 
$50) and the Ladies Auxiliary 
to the Associated Canadian 
Travellers, Winnipeg Club 
( who donated $25 ). 

The gaily wrapped pack­
ages, each topped with a 
candy cane, included scarves, 
necklaces, bride dolls, games 
and other toys, and, from the 
letters which have deluged 
the Rehabilitation Office since 
then, filled 47 little hearts 
with much joy. 

Our sincere thanks to these 
:Winnipeg groups for mak­
ing this special Christmas 
treat possible. 
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The new Central Tuberculosis Clinic occupies a four-floor wing at 

the Manitoba Rehabilitation Hospital at Olivia street and Bannatyne 
avenue. It is a sell-contained unit within the hospital and has its own 
separate nursing and medical service. Entrance to the clinic is on 
Bannatyne avenue, as shown in the photo at the far right. 

(Free Press Photo by Bill Rose) 

S. C. Spar ling, K.W. Magee - Devoted 
Friends of Board - Die in Winnipeg 

The Sanatorium Board was 
greatly saddened to learn of 
the recent deaths of two valu­
able, long-time friends, Steph­
en C. Sparling and Knox W. 
Magee. 

Mr. Sparling, who was exe­
cutive director of the Society 
for Crippled Children and 
Adults of Manitoba, died Dec­
ember 12 at the age of 47. 

A former tuberculosis pa­
tient, Mr. Sparling was a 
member of the Sanatorium 
Board staff for many years, 
and from 1945 until his ap­
pointment to the Society in 
1951, he served as the Sana­
torium Board's rehabilitation 
officer. 

Mr. Sparling was born near 
Carberry and was raised and 
educated in Wellwood. For 
some years he taught school in 
Saskatchewan and Rossburn. 
Later, during his association 
with the Sanatorium Board, 
he became a member of the 
Board of the Society for Crip­
pled Children and Adults in 
Manitoba, and chairman of 
the Rehabilitation Committee 
of the Welfare Council of 
Greater Winnipeg. 

As executive director of the 
Society, he was instrumen­
tal in forming the first Union 
of Easter Seals and the March 
of Dimes under one adminis­
tration in North America. 

Mr. Sparling gave his whole 
life to the serving of human­
ity. We shall miss him greatly. 

,;i ::: ::: 

Mr. Magee, president of the 
Winnipeg Saturday Post Ltd., 
died on January 6. 

He was associated with the 
Sanatorium Board of Mani­
toba for many years, first 
through the publication of the 
magazine, "The Messenger of 
Health", and more recently, 
through the publication of 
this News Bulletin. 

Mr. Magee was born in 
Winnipeg and received his 
education both in Winnipeg 
and at Upper Canada College. 
He also was a man greatly 
devoted to the well-being of 
his community. In addition to 
his deep interest in all the 
work of the Sanatorium 
Board, he was also a former 
president of the Optimist 
Club. 

TB CLINIC 
(Continued from page 1) 

ray, laboratory and admitting 
departments. 

At the time of the move, 
J. W. Speirs, chairman of the 
Sanatorium Board, expressed 
gratitude to the Winnipeg 
General Hospital for their co­
operation in renting Ward 
C-3 to the Board as tempor­
ary quarters for the CTC dur­
ing the construction of the 
new building. 

This was done at some in­
convenience to the Winnipeg 
General Hospital, Mr. Speirs 
said, but it enabled the Sana­
torium Board to carry on its 
tuberculosis clinic services 
during the past two years. 

It is expected that the bal­
ance of the rehabilitation hos­
pital will be opened in April. 
Until that time the executive 
offices of the Board will con­
tinue to operate from the 
temporary quarters at 1654 
Portage avenue. 

FORMER PATIENTS 
There are between 200,000 

and 250,000 former tubercu­
losis patients in Canada. As 
the deaths from tuberculosis 
drop the number of former 
patients rises. All these peo­
ple must be carefully watch­
ed for reactivation, for they 
are potential sources of in­
fection. 
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Two More Classes Graduate from NATP Courses 

Pictured here are the nurses' assistants who recently graduated 
from the Nurses' Assistants Training Program at Manitoba Sanator­
ium, Ninette, and Clearwater Lake Hospital, The Pas. Left is the 
graduating class at Manitoba Sanatorium. Back row, left to righ t: 
Mt·s. R. Hemery, Mrs. H. Udell, Miss W. Yunker, Miss D. Wiebe, Miss 
A. La Freniere, and Miss D. Barsness. Second Row: Mrs. A. La Riviere, 
Miss E. Squires, Mrs. S. Olver, Miss C. Hall, Miss B. Wright, Mrs. K. 
Kay, Miss F. Matchett. Seated are Mrs. E. R. Towns, an instructor, 

Two more classes were graduated during the past month 
from the Sanatorium Board's Nurses' Assistants Training Pro­
gram. The brief ceremonies took place at Manitoba Sana­
torium, Ninette, on December 7, and at Clearwater Lake 
Hospital, The Pas, on December 20. 

It was the first such occasion for the nursing staff at Clear­
water Hospital, and the sec­
ond for the staff at Ninette. 

Manitoba Sanatorium 
Among those who took part 

in the graduation ceremony 
at Manitoba Sanatorium were 
Dr. A. L. Paine, medical sup­
erintendent, and Miss Bente 
Hejlsted, director of nursing 
services for the Sanatorium 
Board. Miss D. Ellis, superin­
tendent of nurses, presented 
the certificates to the 13 grad­
uates. 

The speakers pointed out 
that the new training program 
( established last spring) had 
been a big step forward in 
improving the sanatorium's 
care to patients. They thank­
ed the members of the staff 
who had contributed to the 
program and praised the 
members of the class who 
had applied themselves so en­
thusiastically to learning and 
studying. 

Miss B. Wright spoke on 
behalf of the graduating class 
and extended their apprecia­
tion to all those who had pro­
vided the course. She gave 
special thanks to Miss Ellis 
and Mr. W. Broadhead, nurs­
ing instructor, who had given 
so much of their time and ef­
fort to ensure the success of 
the course. 

Following the ceremony, 
coffee was served in the sana­
torium dining room. 

Clearwater Lake Hospital 
Eight nurses' assistants and 

one nursing orderly were 
graduated from the Nurses' 
Assistants Training Program 
at Clearwater Lake Hospital. 
Miss V. Appleby, superinten­
dent of nurses, assisted by 
Mrs. Doris Smith, an instruc-

tor, presented the certificates. 
Taking part in the cere­

mony were R. A. Marks, Sana­
torium Board Comptroller, 
who was guest speaker, Medi­
cal Superintendent Dr. S. L. 
Carey, who chaired the event, 
and Miss Bente Hejlsted, 
director of nursing services 
for the Sanatorium Board. 

In his address, Mr. Marks 
said that he was impressed by 
the interest shown in the 
course, not only by the nurs­
ing department but also by 
the other departments, since 
one member of the house­
keeping department w a s 
among the graduates. 

Dr. Carey pointed out that 
the establishment of the new 
program was a major event 
in the history of the hospital. 
He said that those taking part 
in the course had already 
shown greater interest and 
improvement in their work. 

Miss Hejlsted thanked all 
the members of the hospital 
staff who had provided the in­
struction, and Joe Seitner, 
speaking on behalf of the 
graduates, extended apprecia­
tion to the staff members. 

The event closed with cof­
fee and lunch in the hospital 
dining hall. 

Chronic Bronchitis 
Chronic bronchitis i s n ' t 

usually considered a "killer". 
Perhaps that's why so many 
people neglect it until it is in 
an advanced stage. Ofter by 
the time a patient goes to his 
doctor his lungs have been 
injured seriously. Then he 
may be susceptible to heart 
attacks or to serious lung 
diseases. 

Miss D. Ellis superintendent of nurses, and W. Broadhead, nu.rsing 
instructor. Pictured following the graduation at Clearwater Lake Hos­
pital are: Back Row: Miss E. Constant, Mrs. D. Smith (an instructor), 
Mrs. G. O'Connor, J. Seitner, Mrs. S. Craig (the hospital housekeeper), 
Mrs. C. Grahn and Miss V. Appleby, superintendent of nurses. Front 
Row: Miss E. McKenzie, Miss N. Robinson, Miss V. Despins, and Miss 
A. Chapman. 

Some Hints for Visitors 
Visitors mean a lot to a pa­

tient. True, he needs the help 
of well-trained doctors and 
nurses, but family and friends 
can help him a lot. This may 
show you how. It gives some 
hints on how to be a welcome 
visitor to the TB patient -
but as you will see it can 
apply to almost any kind of 
patient. 

Come often and don't stay 
too long. The patient looks 
forward to your regular fre­
quent visits. But anything 
that tires him slows his re­
covery. You'll help most if 
you don't stay too long and if 
you try to make sure that 
there aren't too many visitors 
at a time. 

Visit when you're well. You 
should stay away if you have 
an infectious illness. How 
about writing a letter when 
you can't visit? 

Bring good news - but be 
honest. Tell him about the 
happy things that happen. 
However, don't try to hide all 
troubles - the patient can 
quickly see if something is 
worrying you. He may ima­
gine things worse than they 
are. When problems should 
be talked over, do it simply 
and honestly. Lay them aside 
when you're finished and go 
on to something pleasant. 

Help the patient to be con­
fident. A sick person can use 
a lot of encouragement. 
Never let the patient see you 
feeling sorry for him - oh, a 
little bit now and then, may­
be to show that he's import­
ant to you. But it's far better 
to admire his desire to get 
well, his ambitions for the 
future. 

Help the patient to stick 
with his treatment. One of the 
thlngs that makes TB hard to 
take is that the patient can 
look fine and feel wonderfully 

strong - but be very sick. 
Patients ned to be encourag­
ed to continue their treat­
ment. 

Don't worry about bringing 
gifts. The patient wants to 
see you, not a present. But 
sometimes you'll want to 
bring a little something that 
the patient can enjoy after 
you're gone. It doesn't have 
to be much - something like 
snapshots or news clippings, 
stamps and post cards, bed­
socks, cosmetics, razor blades 
or a favorite magazine. If you 
plan to bring cigarettes, 
candy or food, ask before­
hand if the patient can use 
this particular gift. 

Talk to the doctor or nurse 
if you have questions. We've 
all seen people who don't 
know anything about his dis­
ease try to tell a patient what 
kind of medical treatment he 
should have. If you have any 
questions or suggestions, take 
them to the doctor. 

Can you catch TB from vis­
iting a patient? The chances 
are very small. Usually you 
have to breathe in a large 
number of germs many times 
before you can catch TB. 
( TB patients are also taught 
how to prevent their germs 
from spreading to others. ) 
However, here are a few 
rules which will protect you. 

Don't kiss the patient. 
A void handling things he 

uses. 
Sit on a chair, not on the 

bed. 
Leave children under 16 at 

home. 
Wash your hands after you 

leave. 
There is no reason to be 

afraid if you follow these 
rules. 

Relax. Enjoy your visit, and 
the patient will, too.-NTA 
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